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Report on subject cataloging activities from the Art Libraries Society of North America (ARLIS/NA)
This has been a fairly quiet year in art subject cataloging. The four-part Cataloging exhibition publications--best practices is now apparently complete with chapters on subject analysis as well as titles, notes, and added entries.

The Built Works Registry (BWR) has moved closer to reality with IMLS funding. The position of Project Librarian has been posted. I have some concern that the BWR and the Cultural Object Name Authority (CONA) may have some of the "divided world" (SCM H 405) issues that come up in the LCSH/NAF world. We may now be in a position to do cross-file searching more effectively.

Discussions on the lists included: the subdivision "--Catalogues raisonnés" does not get used on works about Chinese artists because the literature does not use this western term, catalogers with knowledge of the language suggested words (quan ji or 全集) that reflected comprehensive coverage; reminder that "... in art" headings needed to use the established base term; rejection of "Artist files" as a new subject heading (this term does appear in AAT and many art museum libraries have cataloged their artist files); differences between subdivisions such as "Themes, motives" and "Criticism and interpretation"; the desirability of a separate N subclass for installation art which now dominates art production and literature; the record for "Photography, Artistic" has recently been marked for geographic subdivision (our art catalogs are full of this heading and subdivision geographically and/or chronologically would involve considerable maintenance or split files).

Descriptive issues, naturally, include preparation for RDA. We are also looking at on-demand publications, particularly for photographic publications. Such websites as Blurb and Lulu are being used by artists for the production of their books. The Union List of Artist Names (ULAN) has loaded approximately 10,000 corporate names (not necessarily AACR or RDA or checked against LC/NAF).

We were delighted to hear that Helena Zinkham was appointed chief of the Prints and Photographs Division at the Library of Congress. Helena has been a resource for art cataloging questions for many years.

The 2011 annual conference of ARLIS/NA will be held jointly with the Visual Resources Association (VRA) in Minneapolis in March. We look forward to discussing cataloging matters that cross the print/visual spectrum, e.g., VRA Core, subject/form, naming, authorities, mapping and crosswalks.
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